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Fáilte chuig Comórtas Na mBailte Slachtmhara Super Valu don bhliain 2022. Táimid buíoch daoibh as ucht na 
hiontrála a chur chugainn, agus guimíd gach rath ar bhúr gcuid oibre amach anseo. Adh Mór... Welcome to the 
2022 SuperValu TidyTowns competition. Thank you for your entry and for your commitment to your place. 
It was a pleasure to return to Ballincollig and see the excellent work of your dedicated committee of 12 members 
first hand. Credit must also go to the 70 volunteers who assist you as there is no doubt that their assistance is 
invaluable. We would like to begin by thanking you for your excellent entry form which has been prepared with the 
tidy towns guidance notes in mind and slimmed down from previous years. This has enabled you to submit a much 
more user-friendly and legible document and we would be most appreciative if you continued with this approach. 
You are commended on following the advice of the adjudicator from last year and for letting your lovely town (rather 
than your entry form) to the talking! We note that your committee and volunteers are particularly active and that you 
host a range of different activities in your town each year. You also commended on the wide-ranging links that you 
have formed with organisations such as Cork City Council, Community Employment Scheme / Tus and SECAD as 
they have enabled you to maintain many of your ongoing projects and to progress new ones. We are pleased to 
note that many businesses and employers are supportive of your efforts and we urge you to build on these links 
were possible. It is noted that some employers provide your committee with voluntary hours and we wondered if 
others have been approached and asked to contribute in this way? We are glad to see that collaborations with other 
community based groups (such as Muintir na Tire, the local men’s shed and the Irish Bee Conservation) have 
become a feature of your work but noting the significant size of your town, we wondered if additional collaborations 
could take place? For example, there is no references in your entry form to sports clubs (GAA, soccer, rugby and 
athletics), social groups (such as the active retired) or interest groups (historical societies, residents associations). 
Given the significant population of your town, such collaborations would present your committee with a viable option 
for delegating tasks and allowing others to undertake some of the ‘heavy lifting’. Your communication strategy is 
most impressive and we are confident that it is working effectively - the volunteer estates database (with over 
12,000 texts a year) is considered to be a great innovation! Praise is due to your committee and particularly to your 
school liaison officer who has managed to build relationships with all 9 schools in your town (and 1 preschool). We 
are particularly pleased to read that the schoolchildren are getting involved in projects under a range of categories – 
including nature and biodiversity (as demonstrated by the school biodiversity plan submitted by Colaiste Choilm). 
Comhghairdeas le Ghealscoil Ui Riordain as a gcuma ar TG4! We were delighted to read your kind words on the 
competition in which you state that it has provided your committee and volunteers with the motivation to undertake 
your many high quality projects. While we appreciate the compliment, we would like to acknowledge the excellent 
work of your committee, volunteers and many project partners who have been responsible for many of the 
improvements seen in your town over the last 25 years. We would also like to extend a warm welcome to the 
Ukrainian families who have recently joined your community.
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Ballincollig looked lovely during our visit on a bright July morning. The town centre is a most impressive place with 
its the seamless blending of original and modern elements - which can clearly be seen in Barrack Square where 
older buildings such as Pearse House and Parnell House have been carefully repurposed into high quality offices. 
The conversion of the old coach house into a modern coffee shop is similarly impressive. The wonderful range of 
shops, supermarkets, commercial services, café’s, bar and eateries is a further attraction of Ballincollig and we 
would like to commend the many business owners and operators for the hard work that they have undertaken 
maintaining premises and ensuring that they looked their very best for adjudication day. Although many fine 
examples could be seen, it is only possible to refer to a small number. On Main Street, MacEoin Jewellers, 
O’Mahony Walsh, Supervalu, O’Crualaoi, Desmond Menswear and Crowleys all stood out and we loved the bright 
yellow and orange colours of Blossom (between the EBS and Crowleys). Elsewhere Snout, Ballincollig Foot Health 
Clinic, Silk Peaches, Elite, IncrEdible, Kals and Soup for the Soul were most impressive and we loved the modern 
design of the Garda Station. The parklet is a very pleasant new addition as it looks very well and provides a lovely 
outdoor meeting space. We note that it has been well received by local residents and we wondered if there are 
plans to install more parklets? Perhaps this is something that could be explored with hospitality providers in your 
town? A word of praise is also necessary for your excellent heritage trail. Like the second round adjudicator last 
year, we very much enjoyed our exploration of the community park and seeing (as well as reading about) the many 
old buildings that were used in the process of making gunpowder. We were disappointed to read that vandalism has 
necessitated a replacement of the public toilet and 4 seating benches in the Regional Park and we commend your 
determination to protect this very valuable amenity. The addition of a fairy trial along the beech walk in the park is 
acknowledged and we are not surprised to hear that this has been welcomed by younger age groups in your town. 
Well done also on installing new bike racks in April and we would be interested to hear if they are proving popular 
with users. We acknowledge the projects relating to graffiti removal, the provision of planters on the Main Street and 
planting towers which are considered under the tidiness and litter control and landscaping and green spaces 
sections of this report.

With its stunning setting in the Lee Valley, Ballincollig has many high quality amenities that are located both inside 
and outside its boundaries. We very much enjoyed our exploration of the Regional Park which is considered to be a 
first-class amenity for both residents and visitors that includes high quality planting schemes, allotments, information 
signs, heritage trail and lovely river walk. We are delighted to read that there has been a strong emphasis on 
treeplanting in the regional Park and we urge you to identify other locations that will be suitable for new trees. Noting 
the comment of the second round adjudicator last year, we wondered if any consideration had been given to 
revising the access arrangements for pedestrians? The work of the committee on landscaping is applauded as a 
range of fine planting schemes could be found. The planting at the parklet is most impressive as a good range of 
species was spotted here including the distinctive looking lambs ear. The planted towers that are situated on Main 
Street command attention with their bright summer colours while the numerous planters with bedding plants that can 
be found wrapped around lampposts along Main Street are eye-catching. Many local businesses have contributed 
to the landscaping effort with properties such as Supervalu and MacEoin adorned with floral displays. Praise must 
also go to the businesses who have provided (and maintain) planted beds adjacent to the buildings or around car 
parks with Barrack Square looking particularly well (with its planting that included shrubs and lavender) and the 
community centre car park. The long linear planter that lined the road barrier on the Main Street also draws positive 
attention. We also enjoyed seeing the trees and shrubs in the extensive linear bed on the approach from Macroom 
(along Westcliffe). The mature beds at the office block opposite Tesco with their clusters of lavender and abundant 
hydrangeas in bloom were most impressive. The contributions of the schools to this category are acknowledged 
with the landscaping efforts of Gaelscoil Ui Riordain (perimeter shrub planting) and Gaelscoil Cholaiste Choilm (with 
its shrubs and mature trees) catching our attention. It is pleasing to see that a firm decision has been taken to take 
account of concerns with respect to nature and biodiversity in your projects under this category. This can be seen in 
your decision to avoid using herbicides and to convince Cork City Council to do likewise – and we strongly concur 
that this is an excellent outcome. We are glad to read that your committee are embracing the recommendations of 
the all Ireland pollinator plan by striving to include pollinator friendly plant species in your landscaping schemes. 
This is demonstrated in many of the schemes on view as they included varieties that are loved by pollinators such 
as Hebe’s (in the large planters outside the reel picture), hydrangeas (outside the Circle K on Main Street), lavender 
(in the beds of the car park of the community centre) and Hypericum (in the beds of the Aldi store on Main Street). 
The efforts that were visible at the Poulavane roundabout with its pollinator plants, meadow patches and beehives 
were also appreciated. Be sure to keep this up and what better way to do this than to set targets? Consider setting a 
target to include a minimum percentage of pollinator friendly species in all of your landscaping schemes and to 
phase out ornamental varieties that make a limited contribution to biodiversity (such as geraniums, begonias and 
surfina). This action would help you to expand your pollinator corridor by adding pollen sources to it. We were 
interested to read that Cork City Council had planted 29,000 Spring bulbs and we wondered if these bulbs contain a 
mix of species such as pollen rich crocus, alliums and snowdrops? Perhaps you could let us know in 2023. The 
emphasis on new wildflower areas is acknowledged with five new locations identified. However, noting that the 
planting of Irish wildflower seed is now recommended for rundown / degraded (such as roadsides), perhaps you 
could provide us with some further details on whether these five areas were planted with wildlife seed or they were 
left grow to enable natural wildflowers to thrive?

Congratulations on your completion of the biodiversity action plan as it is a valuable document that will provide you 
with oversight of your projects and targets for you to aim for. We note that there are many actions identified and we 
urge you to be pragmatic and set priorities by working out which actions you would like to undertake first. This could 
perhaps be done in conjunction with your project partners (i.e. the Council, community based groups, schools, etc) 
so there is agreement on how best to proceed. We would welcome further updates on its implementation in 2023. 
We strongly concur with your assessment that the regional Park is a wonderful amenity for your town and it is not 
surprising to hear that it is an integral part of your community. We enjoyed our visit to it and it is great to see that the 
management of it is evolving to reflect our current priorities and the need to protect biodiversity. This can be seen in 
the decision to adopt a ‘low mow’ approach and we urge you to assess the impact of this action. For example, can 
an estimate be given of the proportion of this 134 acre park that is left uncut? The answer to this question will help 
you to ascertain the impact of your ‘low mow’ project as the greater the area, the higher the impact can be expected 
to be. The provision of bird and bat boxes in collaboration with men’s shed is noted and we wondered if there is an 
opportunity to involve the schools in monitoring of them? We applaud your participation in the DCs for bees initiative 
and while we note the 10 mini orchards have been planted in your town, we wondered where they have been 
located? Perhaps you could tell us this next year. In our view, there is also an opportunity here to expand the mini 
orchard planting beyond the 10 sites. Why not talk to local businesses, schools and residents associations to see if 
they will be interested in getting involved and planting mini orchards? We were interested to read about the 
identification of biodiversity areas at the old Ford Road and to the rear of Tesco’s. It’s pleasing to see that the old 
Fort Road biodiversity area is now being surveyed and we look forward to hearing about the management plan that 
will be developed for it. It is great to read that a wide range of awareness raising events have taken place which 
include the celebrate tree week talk (by Wildwork), the dawn chorus (with the help of birdwatch Ireland) and the otter 
walk. Be sure to take note of the numbers who attend these events and to obtain feedback on them as this will 
enable you to monitor their impact on the wider community. Consider also organising an event on pollinator planting 
for businesses, residents associations and private householders as a means of driving up the numbers who engage 
in pollinator friendly planting in your town. You are commended on commissioning five short educational videos for 
circulation to the schools and we urge you to ask the schools to approach you with ideas for projects under this 
category. It is also strongly recommended that more joint projects between the committee and younger age groups 
within the town are pursued as your biodiversity action plan provides you with an excellent opportunity to do this.

Streetscape & Public Places / Sráid-Dreach & Áiteanna Poiblí:

Green Spaces and Landscaping / Spásanna Glasa agus Tírdhreachú:

Nature and Biodiversity in your Locality / An Dúlra agus an Bhithéagsúlacht i do cheantar:



with oversight of your projects and targets for you to aim for. We note that there are many actions identified and we 
urge you to be pragmatic and set priorities by working out which actions you would like to undertake first. This could 
perhaps be done in conjunction with your project partners (i.e. the Council, community based groups, schools, etc) 
so there is agreement on how best to proceed. We would welcome further updates on its implementation in 2023. 
We strongly concur with your assessment that the regional Park is a wonderful amenity for your town and it is not 
surprising to hear that it is an integral part of your community. We enjoyed our visit to it and it is great to see that the 
management of it is evolving to reflect our current priorities and the need to protect biodiversity. This can be seen in 
the decision to adopt a ‘low mow’ approach and we urge you to assess the impact of this action. For example, can 
an estimate be given of the proportion of this 134 acre park that is left uncut? The answer to this question will help 
you to ascertain the impact of your ‘low mow’ project as the greater the area, the higher the impact can be expected 
to be. The provision of bird and bat boxes in collaboration with men’s shed is noted and we wondered if there is an 
opportunity to involve the schools in monitoring of them? We applaud your participation in the DCs for bees initiative 
and while we note the 10 mini orchards have been planted in your town, we wondered where they have been 
located? Perhaps you could tell us this next year. In our view, there is also an opportunity here to expand the mini 
orchard planting beyond the 10 sites. Why not talk to local businesses, schools and residents associations to see if 
they will be interested in getting involved and planting mini orchards? We were interested to read about the 
identification of biodiversity areas at the old Ford Road and to the rear of Tesco’s. It’s pleasing to see that the old 
Fort Road biodiversity area is now being surveyed and we look forward to hearing about the management plan that 
will be developed for it. It is great to read that a wide range of awareness raising events have taken place which 
include the celebrate tree week talk (by Wildwork), the dawn chorus (with the help of birdwatch Ireland) and the otter 
walk. Be sure to take note of the numbers who attend these events and to obtain feedback on them as this will 
enable you to monitor their impact on the wider community. Consider also organising an event on pollinator planting 
for businesses, residents associations and private householders as a means of driving up the numbers who engage 
in pollinator friendly planting in your town. You are commended on commissioning five short educational videos for 
circulation to the schools and we urge you to ask the schools to approach you with ideas for projects under this 
category. It is also strongly recommended that more joint projects between the committee and younger age groups 
within the town are pursued as your biodiversity action plan provides you with an excellent opportunity to do this.

An excellent standard of litter control was observed in Ballincollig on adjudication day with virtually no litter to be 
seen anywhere. This is considered to be an excellent performance and this is no small feat given the size of your 
town. That said, there are a small number of areas to keep an eye on. A small amount of windblown litter was 
present at the area to the side of the coach house while the hedge that runs along the boundary of McDonalds could 
be seen to be harbouring litter and may require more frequent monitoring. It is to the credit of the committee and 
volunteers that standard of tidiness was also high with the vast majority of areas around Ballincollig appearing neat, 
tidy and cleanly swept. In addition, it was obvious during the visit that great attention has been paid to removing 
kerbweed, washing signage and other general maintenance tasks. Your continued vigilance in dealing with graffiti is 
both acknowledged and appreciated. As always, small improvements remain possible. Although the area that 
accommodated the recycle banks in the car park adjacent to the Reel Picture was clean, the bins themselves would 
benefit from a power wash. While the lanes linking Main Street with the adjoining areas were appreciated, the lane 
adjacent to the ‘Soup for the Soul’ restaurant was weedy and untidy looking. The landscaping bed to the side of the 
Coachhouse needed to be spruced up while the signage, sign poles and road margins in the car park to the rear of 
the Reel Picture (and which accommodated the recycling bins) needs a revamp. Well done on collecting the 
statistics for your litter picks as they make for interesting reading. While it is encouraging to see that the no. of 
volunteers (and hours spent) on litter collection duties is growing, it is disappointing to see the amount of litter has 
started to rise again too. Can these increases be attributed to particular locations that need additional attention? Be 
sure to analyse your statistics to see if you can identify actions that will drive down the upward trend in littering. We 
also wondered if your committee and volunteers have been using reusable bags during your litter picks such as 
durable hessian sacks (i.e. the kind used for animal feed and aggregates) or strong plastic? Noting that 1132 bags 
of litter were collected over the past year, avoiding the use of disposable plastic bags for litter collection would be an 
effective way of avoiding unnecessary waste generation.

We were delighted to read about the many good initiatives that are underway under this category that are designed 
to avoid the generation of unnecessary waste. The new drinking water fountain at the park provides a good example 
of this and we wondered if it were possible to provide water fountains in other ‘obvious demand’ locations such as 
sports clubs and pitches? Perhaps this would give your committee the opportunity to approach the sports clubs in 
Ballincollig and pursue a joint project with them? The tidy towns coffee cups initiative is another sensible project and 
we heartily agree that the use of reusable coffee cups benefits everyone. We urge you to monitor its impact – for 
example what percentage of coffee venders are now using them? Well done on setting up the community library 
and we note that plastic bottles and cans are collected from two schools for recycling purposes. Are there plans to 
expand this? Noting the participation of a number of your schools in the green flags programme, perhaps they could 
consider encouraging the use of reusable lunch boxes and bottles as a means of driving down the amount of waste 
generated in them. We would also be interested in hearing about any other projects that are being carried out by the 
schools which are relevant to this category. We are glad to see that your committee and volunteers are working 
hard to reduce the amount of waste that is generated on your day-to-day tasks. This can be seen in the water 
harvesting that is undertaken with the assistance of Scoil Barra and we note that there is a plan to expand it in 2022. 
Why not aim to be self-sufficient in rainwater (for watering purposes) over the next few years either by expanding 
the amount that you collect or by reducing the amount of planters \ planting schemes that require regular watering. 
Well done also on making your own compost. We were delighted to read that unsold plants from Tesco’s are used 
in your landscaping schemes and we would encourage you to try and get the other supermarkets to engage in a 
similar initiative as well as seeking donations from local keen gardeners – as both of these actions will enable you to 
achieve lower waste targets. Noting your participation in the community climate action programme, we wondered if 
any projects were undertaken that were designed to reduce the amount of energy that you use? We would also like 
to hear about any events that you have hosted that were designed to raise awareness of the need to conserve 
energy, reduce resource use and avoid the generation of waste in the wider community. Noting the installation of 
cycle racks as well as the presence of cycle lanes in your town, we wondered if any consideration has been given to 
carrying out a survey in order to ascertain what proportion of residents are engaging in active travel? Perhaps some 
local employers or the schools would like to explore this issue in partnership with your committee?  Noting the large 
number of bike parking spaces on view at the Ballincollig Community School, they may be a suitable candidate to 
approach with this suggestion. We would appreciate some feedback on these ideas in 2023. You have delivered the 
message of the UN Sustainable Goals to the community by giving a presentation that was put together in 
conjunction with the local authority.

Sustainability – Doing more with less / Inmharthanacht - Mórán ar an mbeagán:

Tidiness and Litter Control / Slachtmhaireacht agus Rialú Bruscair:



accommodated the recycle banks in the car park adjacent to the Reel Picture was clean, the bins themselves would 
benefit from a power wash. While the lanes linking Main Street with the adjoining areas were appreciated, the lane 
adjacent to the ‘Soup for the Soul’ restaurant was weedy and untidy looking. The landscaping bed to the side of the 
Coachhouse needed to be spruced up while the signage, sign poles and road margins in the car park to the rear of 
the Reel Picture (and which accommodated the recycling bins) needs a revamp. Well done on collecting the 
statistics for your litter picks as they make for interesting reading. While it is encouraging to see that the no. of 
volunteers (and hours spent) on litter collection duties is growing, it is disappointing to see the amount of litter has 
started to rise again too. Can these increases be attributed to particular locations that need additional attention? Be 
sure to analyse your statistics to see if you can identify actions that will drive down the upward trend in littering. We 
also wondered if your committee and volunteers have been using reusable bags during your litter picks such as 
durable hessian sacks (i.e. the kind used for animal feed and aggregates) or strong plastic? Noting that 1132 bags 
of litter were collected over the past year, avoiding the use of disposable plastic bags for litter collection would be an 
effective way of avoiding unnecessary waste generation.

It was clear during adjudication that your committee, the volunteers and the residents associations have worked 
exceptionally hard on maintaining the estates and residential areas in your town. We were struck by the wide variety 
of dwelling types from the modern apartments in the town centre (in areas such as the Parade and Heritage Square) 
to established suburban detached dwellings (e.g. Coolroe) and mixed developments (comprising high quality 
apartments and houses) in Westview. The high standard of presentation that was achieved was notable and we 
were most impressed by the consistent level of performance throughout the town. A number of these areas stood 
out during adjudication. The semi mature trees, tidy roadside verges and trimmed grass margins visible in the 
estates such as Millers Court and Coopers Grange off Community Drive looked well while Muskerry looked great 
with its attractive namestone (with colourful landscaping at its base), mature trees and repaired footpaths. The 
recently completed Westview looked stunning with its entrance planting and maintained grounds and the 
appearance of nearby Innismore (with its sporting heroes mural) could be enhanced by sprucing up the planted bed 
surrounding its entrance name stone. We visited Woodview, which is a pleasant estate (with easy access to the 
regional park and riverwalk) and we also admired the new gravel based entrance bed to Rosewood – and we look 
forward to seeing this mature in the years ahead. The central green area of Father Sexton Memorial Park looked 
tremendously well and Church view (opposite St Mary & St Johns Church) appears carefully maintained. It is also 
pleasing to see that the hoarding was up for the new housing development that is planned for the site adjacent to it. 
We were most impressed with the quality and diversity of entrance planting at the attractive new Heathfield estate 
(that includes shrubs, aghapanthus and montbretia) while the abundant rose and shrub planting at the entrance 
name sign to the Cloisters was eyecatching.

The visit to Ballincolllig demonstrated that close attention has been paid to the appearance of key entrances to your 
town. Poulavone roundabout looked great with its pollinator planting, trees and meadow patches while the beehives 
on view help to reinforce the message that planting for biodiversity is needed. The pollinator planting at the base of 
the sculpture here was also appreciated. The approach from Macroom is similarly impressive and the floral displays 
at the road junction at Quishs Supervalu provide an explosion of summer colour. The standard of maintenance is 
second to none as there is no weed or litter to be seen while the signage and bollards appear in good condition. We 
very much enjoyed seeing the variety of roadside boundary treatments on view. We liked the ‘excuse the weeds, 
we’re feeding the bees’ signage along the natural boundaries on the Link Road and like last years adjudicator, we 
think that allowing the growth of meadows on the banks of the Leo Murphy Link Road is both a practical and 
biodiversity friendly way of managing these areas.  The accessibility of Ballincollig as a pedestrian and cyclist was 
appreciated during adjudication. We loved the network of small pedestrianised lanes that connected the Main Street 
with higher density apartment schemes in addition to areas of the town such as Barracks Square and Old Square. It 
was particularly pleasing to see that pedestrian friendly street layouts could be the original found in both the original 
parts of the town centre and in the the more modern \ redeveloped part of the town. In our view, the layout of your 
town and the accessibility of your town centre will stand you in good stead as we work (nationally, at county and 
local level) to change transport behaviour in favour of active (cycling and walking) and public transport modes. You 
are also commended on selecting plant species for your landscaping schemes that deliver year round colour.

Congratulations on being selected for a second adjudication.  It was my pleasure to visit your town and see the 
excellent work your team has done with the support of the community, the local authority and the business interests.  
Well done on reducing the size of the application – it makes our task a little easier. For a start, we commend you 
highly for making the decision to dispense with the use of chemical weedkillers – it has made a huge difference and 
it was great to see the ‘Proud to be SPRAY FREE – Caring for our future’, when we entered Ballincollig from the 
Poulavone Roundabout.  The roundabout is very well done.  We liked the large cedar tree in the centre surrounded 
by perennial plants including geraniums Buddleia and Lupin.  The town centre was looking great with a mixture of 
old business on the Main Street and new multi-storey commercial buildings in the vicinity of the old barracks. 
Several sections of Main Street has very suitable trees along its length, and we note you are in a programme of 
having their crowns lifted. The trees are well established but we suggest that it is time to allow for stem thickening at 
the base by removing some of the rubber matting.  It is also a good idea to have some space for water to gain 
access to the tree pits. In a few cases, the matting and kerb is too small and is probably already restricting the stem 
– in those cases, we suggest the removal of a few layers of bricks.  These trees are an important investment for 
Ballincollig, and it is worth the effort to pay more attention to their maintenance needs. At one junction (Station 
Road?), there are three lime trees on each side of the road.  These trees are too close together and at this stage 
are not enhancing the streetscape.  We suggest that either the centre trees are removed to allow more space for the 
other trees to expand or the trees be pleached to maintain a narrow canopy and allow all of them to survive in this 
space.  The street has many floral displays on the poles which are very well done.  There are also floral displays in 
containers on the pavement, some in the tiered containers and at junctions, there are several displays on the safety 
barriers.  We have seldom seen such an intense number of high standard floral displays.  Then we came across the 
fantastic linear display on the stone wall in front of Aldi – opposite the Circle K service station.  On looking closely, 
we noted that some shoots were trained through the mesh wire while they were young and are now flowering on 
both sides.  Added to all of that are the displays on several shops which proves that the business community are 
supportive of what you are doing. In some cases, such as at Mac Eoin Jewellers and part of the SuperValu shops, 
the floral displays are somewhat hidden behind the foliage of the street trees, so we suggest there is no need for 
them in those locations.  Against the background of the amazing effort, you are making in beautifying Ballincollig, we 
feel it is important to mention that the plants chosen such as Petunias, Begonias, Pelargoniums and some others 
are not known to be good for pollinating insects.  Therefore, we advise that you begin the process of using more 
pollinator friendly plants which will earn you more marks in the ‘Nature and Biodiversity in your Locality’ criterion. 
The Parklet is well done but could it not have fitted on the large pavement area?

The entrance to the Old Barracks site at Aldi and McDonald’s has very nice stone piers. The birch trees and seats 
on each side are very inviting. The multi-storey car park beside this area has concrete panels which could be 
softened with climbing plants or even murals - such as the sporting champions. We liked the Tidy Town sign 
between the trees and on the entrance door at McDonald’s. The recycling bank beside Tesco is not a good location 
so close to Main Street because it becomes untidy - could it be relocated elsewhere where it would be less 
conspicuous – the public will use these facilities, once they know where they are located.  Unfortunately, we saw 
many weeds growing at the wall bases in front of shops and around poles in the Main Street – the worst case was 
around the ESB substation at back of Main Street. 

Ballincollig is one of the best places in Ireland for street trees – some examples include along Old Fort Road and the 
adjacent business and shopping centres and several housing estates such as Waltham Abbey, the Old Quarter, the 
Link Road and Muskerry estate which has fantastic trees - both young and old.  The Coolroe estate is one of the 
finest we have seen and will no doubt improve in the decades ahead. We enjoyed driving along the curvilinear road 
to the N22. One or two small dead trees are evidence that not all of them survived, and we suggest that any dead 
specimens be removed.  Another major point of interest in this estate is the climbing plants (mainly ivy), which were 
planted at the concrete screen walls – if only some other Tidy Town Committees would follow your example.  Tesco 
car park has fine established birch trees, which look very well but are now holding up the stakes, so we suggest that 
all stakes be removed. DC for bees is a fenced enclosure at the rear of Tesco – a wonderful area for biodiversity. 
The modern Christ Our Light Church is surrounded by a car park that has some very fine specimens of trees and 
nearby, the Lidl shop and car park looks well.  Nearby, we admired the Sporting wall of fame with 14 champions of 
Cork it is a pity that this site is a little away from the busiest routes. The rest of this area is untidy. Plant containers 
here do not enhance and are not needed especially tractor tyres – they should be sent for recycling.

Our last comments are for your wonderful Regional Park, which has three entrances, and we visited all three. The 
eastern entrance is beside the GAA, AFC sporting pitches and the Pitch and Putt course.  This also the area where 
the ruins of the former gunpowder mills are located and because some are dangerous buildings, they are not 
accessible.  It is a pity that this part of your history can only be explained through information boards – which are of 
a high standard.  There is a large allotment site with several poly houses beside the entrance to the centre of the 
park and we noted the public toilets near there as well – essential facilities. The western entrance has a large car 
park with a variety of trees including maples, birch, beech, cherry and to our surprise a line of Chusan palm trees. 
This is where we saw the free library – lovely idea and it is great that it is being respected. The plating of perennial 
plants on the embankment here is sensational.  There is great seasonal colour and even a Magnolia tree for spring 
flowers. This is one of the most successful planting schemes we have seen, and it can be enjoyed from many 
angles, especially when crossing the little red pedestrian bridge. It is unfortunate that vandals destroyed some 
benches and information signs in the park, but it great that you have the resilience to persist and keep going. It is a 
pity that the recycling containers are here, but at least they are not immediately visible from the entrance.  We could 
see that the park is very popular.
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We would like to congratulate your committee, volunteers and everyone else who contributed to the work that was 
undertaken for this year’s competition as Ballincollig looked stunning. We loved the phrase in your cover letter in 
which you expressed confidence that the results of your efforts could be seen around every corner. We were 
delighted to find that your confidence was justified as there was plenty of evidence of your excellent work on display 
throughout your lovely town. Well done again and keep up the good work!



by perennial plants including geraniums Buddleia and Lupin.  The town centre was looking great with a mixture of 
old business on the Main Street and new multi-storey commercial buildings in the vicinity of the old barracks. 
Several sections of Main Street has very suitable trees along its length, and we note you are in a programme of 
having their crowns lifted. The trees are well established but we suggest that it is time to allow for stem thickening at 
the base by removing some of the rubber matting.  It is also a good idea to have some space for water to gain 
access to the tree pits. In a few cases, the matting and kerb is too small and is probably already restricting the stem 
– in those cases, we suggest the removal of a few layers of bricks.  These trees are an important investment for 
Ballincollig, and it is worth the effort to pay more attention to their maintenance needs. At one junction (Station 
Road?), there are three lime trees on each side of the road.  These trees are too close together and at this stage 
are not enhancing the streetscape.  We suggest that either the centre trees are removed to allow more space for the 
other trees to expand or the trees be pleached to maintain a narrow canopy and allow all of them to survive in this 
space.  The street has many floral displays on the poles which are very well done.  There are also floral displays in 
containers on the pavement, some in the tiered containers and at junctions, there are several displays on the safety 
barriers.  We have seldom seen such an intense number of high standard floral displays.  Then we came across the 
fantastic linear display on the stone wall in front of Aldi – opposite the Circle K service station.  On looking closely, 
we noted that some shoots were trained through the mesh wire while they were young and are now flowering on 
both sides.  Added to all of that are the displays on several shops which proves that the business community are 
supportive of what you are doing. In some cases, such as at Mac Eoin Jewellers and part of the SuperValu shops, 
the floral displays are somewhat hidden behind the foliage of the street trees, so we suggest there is no need for 
them in those locations.  Against the background of the amazing effort, you are making in beautifying Ballincollig, we 
feel it is important to mention that the plants chosen such as Petunias, Begonias, Pelargoniums and some others 
are not known to be good for pollinating insects.  Therefore, we advise that you begin the process of using more 
pollinator friendly plants which will earn you more marks in the ‘Nature and Biodiversity in your Locality’ criterion. 
The Parklet is well done but could it not have fitted on the large pavement area?

The entrance to the Old Barracks site at Aldi and McDonald’s has very nice stone piers. The birch trees and seats 
on each side are very inviting. The multi-storey car park beside this area has concrete panels which could be 
softened with climbing plants or even murals - such as the sporting champions. We liked the Tidy Town sign 
between the trees and on the entrance door at McDonald’s. The recycling bank beside Tesco is not a good location 
so close to Main Street because it becomes untidy - could it be relocated elsewhere where it would be less 
conspicuous – the public will use these facilities, once they know where they are located.  Unfortunately, we saw 
many weeds growing at the wall bases in front of shops and around poles in the Main Street – the worst case was 
around the ESB substation at back of Main Street. 

Ballincollig is one of the best places in Ireland for street trees – some examples include along Old Fort Road and the 
adjacent business and shopping centres and several housing estates such as Waltham Abbey, the Old Quarter, the 
Link Road and Muskerry estate which has fantastic trees - both young and old.  The Coolroe estate is one of the 
finest we have seen and will no doubt improve in the decades ahead. We enjoyed driving along the curvilinear road 
to the N22. One or two small dead trees are evidence that not all of them survived, and we suggest that any dead 
specimens be removed.  Another major point of interest in this estate is the climbing plants (mainly ivy), which were 
planted at the concrete screen walls – if only some other Tidy Town Committees would follow your example.  Tesco 
car park has fine established birch trees, which look very well but are now holding up the stakes, so we suggest that 
all stakes be removed. DC for bees is a fenced enclosure at the rear of Tesco – a wonderful area for biodiversity. 
The modern Christ Our Light Church is surrounded by a car park that has some very fine specimens of trees and 
nearby, the Lidl shop and car park looks well.  Nearby, we admired the Sporting wall of fame with 14 champions of 
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